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THE TRAFFORD COLLEGE GROUP
 Minutes of the Meeting of the Curriculum & Quality Committee

held on Wednesday 20 June 2018 at 5.30 pm
in the Boardroom at Trafford College 

	Present:


	Sarah Drake

Lesley Davies

Val Dixon

Phil Dowson

Margaret James

Glad Capewell
Graham Luccock

Ian Ruff


	(Chairperson)
(Principal and Chief Executive Officer)
(Staff Governor)

(Student Governor)

(Senior Tutor and Co-opted Member(


	In Attendance:
	Barry Watson 

James Scott 
Alex Fau Goodwin

Helen Wood

Mark Harris

Tristan Edwards

Jane Keys

Andrea Plimmer

Carl Miles
	(Corporation Secretary)

(Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Campus Principal)

(Assistant Principal Stockport, Stretford & UA92)

(Assistant Principal Altrincham)

(Dean of Higher Education)

(Director of Quality)

(Director of Apprenticeships)

(Director of Vocational Learning)

(Director of Marketing)


	Minute No
	

	
	

	GC&Q/18/18
	Election of Chairperson for the Academic Years 2018/2020

	
	

	
	The Corporation Secretary sought nominations for the position of Chairperson of the Committee for the Academic Year 2018/2020.

Sarah Drake was the sole nomination and it was unanimously resolved that she be elected as Chairperson of the Committee for the period outlined.

The Chairperson welcomed members and managers to the first Committee meeting of The Trafford College Group and members and managers introduced themselves to each other.

	
	

	GC&Q/19/18
	Apologies for Absence

	
	

	
	The Corporation Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Glynis Brown, Maureen Wilkins and Kurt Allman.
It was noted that Joan Scott (Director of Adult Learning) was not able to attend the meeting.

	
	

	GC&Q/20/18
	Election of Vice Chairperson for the Academic Years 2018/2020

	
	

	
	The Corporation Secretary advised that he had discussed the appointment of Vice Chairperson of the Committee with the Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation and the Chairperson of the Committee and it was suggested that this item be deferred until the next Committee meeting when the Chairperson of the Board would have completed the Individual Non-Executive Review with all members.
Action: Chairperson/ Corporation Secretary

After due discussion and consideration it was resolved that the Committee approve the recommendation.

Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GC&Q/21/18
	Declaration of Direct or Indirect Interest in any of the following items

	
	

	
	There were no declarations of either direct or indirect interest in any of the meeting’s business items.

	
	

	GC&Q/22/18
	Minutes of the Trafford College Curriculum & Quality Committee Meeting held on 7 March 2018

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were approved and accepted as a correct account of the meeting’s proceedings.

	
	

	GC&Q/23/18
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	The Chairperson advised that she had discussed the actions arising from the last meeting with the Corporation Secretary and had confirmed that the actions had either been completed or were on the agenda to be considered at the meeting.

It was noted that the following matters arising had not been confirmed and the Chairperson  asked the relevant manager to update the Committee concerning the actions as follows:



	
	i) 
	C&Q/04/18 – Matters Arising from the Minutes Annual Destination Data for Merged College

The Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Campus Principal (VPCQP) confirmed that he had emailed Governors with the relevant information relating to destination data for both Colleges. He confirmed that the baseline data for the merged College for both 16-18 and Adult provision was good and particularly strong for Adults. He further advised that it placed the Group in a good position and that he hoped to increase response rates going forward.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	
	

	
	ii) 
	C&Q/06/18 – Quality Improvement Plan (QIP) 2017/2018 March 2018 – Progress Report – Role of Progress Tutors

The VPCQP advised that the Leadership Team had now given consideration to the role of progress tutors and the academic progress of learners and had identified gaps in the provision which needed to be addressed.

He advised the Committee of the actions taken to address the identified issues for the next Academic year which included the reintroduction of the personal tutor system. He outlined in detail the role that the pastoral tutors would undertake which included matters such as, monitoring and managing learner attendance, pastoral issues, issues concerning non-engagement of learners, and that each tutor would be allocated a case load of students.

He further advised that a particular emphasis would be paid to Level 3 learners and advised of the increased resources that had been made available to deliver the change and the actions undertaken with staff to enable them to deliver the model effectively.

The Committee welcomed the update and actions and resolved that they be noted.


	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	iii) 
	C&Q/07/18 – Teaching, Learning & Assessment Update – Bespoke CPD Centre, Stem Campus

The VPCQP advised that the matter with regard to delivering a bespoke staff development Centre at the Stem campus had not as yet been resolved as timetabling of activities were still being undertaken and the restructuring exercise had not as yet been completed.

He confirmed that the matter would be given consideration during the timetabling process.

Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Campus Principal

There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.



	
	
	

	
	iv) 
	Higher Education Update – Spring 2018 - L3 Programmes Progression

The Dean of Higher Education (DHE) provided the Committee with an update of the activities that had been, and would be undertaken in respect of the objective of increasing the number of learners who progress from Level 3 provision to HE programmes. It was advised that all level 3 learners who had a match in relation to the HE provision had been given a HE offer and that a number of marketing HE events had recently taken place. The DHE advised of the current take up in relation to the offers which were lower than last year and that he expected to see the full impact of the actions in the Academic Year 2019/2020, he further commented that he would provide the Committee with hard data in this respect at the next meeting.

Action: Dean of Higher Education 

There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	
	

	
	v) 
	C&Q/10/18 – Student Mid – Point Survey Comparison
The VPCQP advised of the actions that had been taken to identify, through timetabling, of a period when learners could have access to ALS mentor support. He explained that this would be looked at when the first draft of timetables is considered. A member asked if this would apply to part time students. The VPCQP advised that it would but at this stage the priority related to study programmes. 

He further advised that the action relating to the questionnaire in relation to British values would be changed for next year’s questionnaire.

The Committee welcomed the update and actions and resolved that they be noted.

	
	
	

	
	vi) 
	C&Q/13/18 – Safeguarding Update – March 2018 Looked After Children

It was noted that the issue with regard to retention data of Looked after Children would be addressed through the Self-Assessment Report 2017/2018.

Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality / Campus Principal

There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	vii) 
	C&Q/14/18 – Marketing Key Performance Indicators

The Director of Marketing presented a report which made proposals for Key Marketing Performance Indicators (KPIs) following the Committee’s comments made at the last meeting. 

The report identified a set of performance indicators that could be monitored by the Curriculum & Quality Committee on a regularly basis and also those that could be reported to the Board of the Corporation on an annual basis.

The Committee had a detailed and widespread discussion concerning the proposed indicators and made the following comments:

· It is important that the College measures feedback from all stakeholders including employers as a measure of performance. The Principal advised that the Leadership Team were undertaking a Strategic Away Day on 28 June 2018 and would be giving consideration to this issue and how feedback could be provided to the Board of the Corporation. 

· A member commented that it was also important that a measure established in respect of how well the Group is reaching diverse groups of students through its marketing activities.

·  A member commented that discussions need to be held in respect of how reputational issues are addressed, particularly with regard to the provision at Stockport College and how the Group’s marketing activities can help address this issue.

Action: Leadership Team

After due discussion and consideration it was resolved that the Marketing Key Performance Indicators as presented in the report be recommended to the Board of the Corporation for approval.

Action: Board of the Corporation

	
	

	
	There were no other matters raised by members arising from the minutes and it was resolved that they be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/24/18
	Quality Improvement Plan 2017/18 – May Progress Report

	
	

	
	The VPCQP provided members with a copy of the RAG rated and updated Quality Improvement Plan (QIP) following the merger of Trafford and Stockport Colleges which incorporated additional key improvement themes at a headline level. 

It was noted that for Stockport College there was also a more detailed Post Inspection Action Plan (PIAP) which had been put in place by the Interim Deputy Principal immediately following the outcome of the most recent Ofsted Inspection, and that progress against the PIAP was reviewed each month at the CQMG (Stockport College) which included three members of the Corporation. 

The VPCQP advised that the key actions to improve provision at Stockport College had been added to the Trafford College QIP to form an updated plan for the Group. He further advised that the critical success factors at Stockport consisted of the rapid improvement in achievement rates (particularly 16-18); implementation of a stable and effective middle management team; recruitment, retention and development of high quality teaching staff; and an improvement in the progression of students between levels. It was further advised that the Group QIP now consisted of 12 key objectives which had been assigned to a member of the Leadership Team as the responsible person for delivering the activity and outcomes. 
The VPCQP outlined the 12 key objectives and advised that the key points to note were as follows:

· The rapid improvement in achievement rates at Stockport College was arguably the most immediate priority facing The Trafford College Group. 

· Performance at Stockport College was closely monitored weekly through a number of new management interventions which built on recent good practice, such as the monthly Health Checks. Additional resources had been brought in to strengthen management capacity in the areas of greatest risk. 

· A baseline assessment of TLA had been conducted using historic observation grades, results of TLA observations during Ofsted and performance data on student outcomes by lecturer. 

· A clear process for improving internal progression of students at Stockport College was also now in place, with 79% of eligible 16-18s looking at returning in September, compared to 20% actual from 16/17. Activities to convert these students to actual enrolments onto an appropriate next level study programme were taking place through Advice and Guidance. 

· Maths and English continued to be the main area for improvement across the Group. Attendance is being monitored closely within the curriculum and by the Leadership Team, and is still showing significant improvement on 16/17 at 84% for English and 82% for maths at Trafford; and 76% for English and 75% for Maths at Stockport. Predicted high grade achievement at both Trafford and Stockport is a significant improvement on 16/17. 

· The Group is continuing the approach to track student progress with a particular emphasis on value-added at Level 3. 

· Work experience tracking was now in place and the Group would shortly be assessing the volume of students who have external placements. Two audits had been completed, one internal by BDO and an external review by Navigate. The results of these had been fed into current practice as well as curriculum planning for the next academic year. 

· Attendance and punctuality continues to be a key focus. 

· The actions in respect to Teaching, Learning & Assessment cross referenced to the College Excellence in TLA Strategy. 

· In terms of the performance of different groups of students, the retention rates on LAC are a concern at 82% and this was being closely monitored by the Senior Tutor.  

· British Values had largely become embedded and this would continue to be a focus. 

· Stakeholder engagement strategies are making good progress.

· Subcontracted provision continues to be a key focus. 

· The focus on the most and least able students was now a key activity of senior managers. 

· Development for middle managers was ongoing. 

Members raised a number of issues arising from the report as follows:

· The reasons for the predicted dip in performance to ALPS 5-6 with regard to A level Value Added measures. The Assistant Principal Altrincham (APA) advised that this was the first year of the introduction of Linear A levels which had impacted on the predicted outturns. It was also advised that this was the first year that AS levels had not been undertaken which would also impact on outcomes. The APA advised of the actions that would be taken to seek to improve the position for the next academic year. The Principal commented that the Group would not know the results until later in the year but that this was likely to be a national issue. The APA advised that Flixton Girls School predicted outcomes looked stronger as they were one year ahead of the Group in terms of Linear A Levels.
· The possibility of having a QIP that included all provision including Higher Education. The Principal advised that this would not be possible due to the requirements of the different regularity bodies (Ofsted and Office for Students). It was also advised of the difficulties this would create in terms of monitoring trends in performance for the different areas of provision.

· How confident were the Leadership Team that the staffing issues at Stockport College were being addressed.  The VPCQP advised of the actions that had been taken to address and remove poor performing teachers together with the recruitment strategies that were being adopted in order to seek to recruit high quality teachers to the Group. The VPCQP went through each of the curriculum areas identifying the current up to date position and commented that the biggest problem lay in engineering with 6 unfilled vacancies. It was noted that the only other gap related to Plastering. With regard to the other areas the VPCQP commented that it was his view that the Group had the right people in the right place and that the College was in a good staffing position for the new Academic Year.
· With regard to TLA what was the up to date position in respect of the new teaching observation process. The VPCQP advised that a draft strategy was currently with the Leadership Team and outlined the key factors of the strategy which included, a radical approach to CPD, including a greater emphasis on research, greater ownership of teachers to own the process, greater emphasis on results through the dashboard and greater management involvement and oversight in respect of learner walks particularly in areas of concern.

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/25/18
	Progress Against Targets in Business Plan 2017/18 for Strategic Objectives 1-5

	
	

	
	The VPCQP presented a report which detailed the progress that had been made (as at June 2017) against the curriculum targets in the Business Plan 2015/16 for the College’s Strategic Objectives 1-5.
The report provided members with a summary of issues against each Strategic Priority as detailed below:

SP1 - Young People (16-18).

SP2 - Apprenticeships.

SP3 - Adult Classroom Based.

SP4 - Higher Education.

SP5 - Quality of Provision and Self-assessment.

The Vice Principal Curriculum drew the Committee’s attention to the key issues arising against each Strategic Priority and commented that many of the targets were still Rag Rated as amber due to the fact that a large number of final outcomes against milestone targets would be confirmed post June 2018. 

Members raised a number of issues arising from the report as follows :

· Did the Group expect to be compliant with the new Gatsby Benchmarks with regard Careers Education and Guidance by 2020? The VPCQP advised that it would be and that it was intended to implement the requirements 2 years ahead of the benchmark.

· A member commented that the Leadership Team needs to be mindful of the requirements of Ofsted particularly with regard to subcontracting and apprenticeship provision. The VPCQP advised that the team were mindful of the issue and were aware and prepared for any eventualities.

· The position in respect of the AEB target. The VPCQP advised that it was his view that the Group would hit the required 97% target and advised on the fall back position if this was not the case.

It was noted that the report related to the Trafford College provision and that an updated report would be provided for the Group once the Business Plan for 2018/2019 had been finalised

Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality / Campus Principal

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/26/18
	Work Experience 2017/2018

	
	

	
	THE VPCQP presented a report which identified the entitlement for young people in respect of high quality work related learning activity, including work experience placements. The report also included a summary of external placements for Trafford College.

The VPCQP advised that the report presented related only to the Trafford College provision 2017/2018 and that the Stockport College position would be considered at the next Curriculum & Quality Monitoring Group (CQMG) meeting.
Action: Corporation Secretary/ 
Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/Campus Principal

The VPCQP further advised that for 2018/19, the Group had reviewed the entitlement offer in order  to improve the integration of careers education and guidance and that the entitlement would therefore follow the new Gatsby Benchmarks and ensure compliance with the new duty in advance of implementation in 2020.

It was noted that the main issues arising from the report were as follows:

· The overall volume of young people who accessed an external placement in 2016/2017 was 75% which did not include Foundation Learning.  It was noted that on a like for like basis the volume for 2017/2018 the volume 76%.The volume is based on learners still on programme and did not include part time work where the College had engaged with this as part of a study programme. It also advised that this included the National Citizenship Service and Duke of Edinburgh, which the DfE allow to be used as suitable alternatives to actual placements.

· Work experience is a considerable strength of A levels, with a range of high quality placements, some as far as London.

· Work experience had improved significantly in the creative areas, largely due to some excellent projects with local galleries and museums.

· There was still a considerable challenge in sourcing placements within the STEM disciplines with Engineering and Motor Vehicle being particular areas for improvement. The Challenge project had focused on STEM this year in an attempt to increase capacity, and this had been of some success in Science, Computing and Building Services.

· The current volume of students at Stockport College who have taken part in an external work experience placement was 37%.

Members raised a number of issues arising from the report as follows :

· Was there any particular reason for the relatively low level of work placements in Gas, Plumbing and Engineering? The VPCQP advised that the regular requirements of work experience created barriers with employers as did a number of regulatory requirements including Health & Safety. He commented that the Group could and would do better in these areas and cited the example of Science provision which has pushed the matter and achieved a placement rate of 44%. 
The Principal outlined to the Committee the work the Group was doing in this area and its link to the Employer Engagement Strategy which was looking at different relationships with employers including what they could do for the Group.

· A member asked what was being done in this context for Stockport College provision. The VPCQP advised that it was the intention to get Stockport from the current level of 37% to the same level as Trafford and that the team were working very hard to achieve this level improvement. As advised full details would be provided to the CQMG at its next meeting.

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/27/18
	Customer Complaints Report 2017/2018

	
	

	
	The Director of Quality (DQ) presented a report which detailed the number of complaints that the College had received in 2017/2018 together with trend data going back to 2016/ 2017.
The Committee noted that the number of complaints had decreased compared to 2016/2017 and the DQ commented on some of the individual issues arising from the data particularly with regard to Student behaviour and Staff complaints.
With regards to the 2 outstanding complaints, and in answer to a question from a member, the DQ advised that both of the outstanding matters would be resolved by the end of the Academic Year.

Action: Director of Quality
There were no other specific issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that the report be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/28/18
	QAA Review – June 2018

	
	

	
	The Dean of Higher Education (DHE) advised the Committee that the QAA Review of the Group’s Higher Education Provision had now been completed and that the Group would be informed of the outcomes of the review on Friday 22 June 2018, although the report would be confidential at that stage. The DHE provided the Committee with a brief outline of the process that had been undertaken and that the small number of issues raised during the review had already been addressed. He commented on, and thanked the work of the 3 students involved in the review for putting together their reports. The Principal advised that it was likely that there would be a number of areas of development arising from the review but that this should not be seen as a negative issue rather on that was to be expected from a merger position.
The DHE further advised that the Group had 2 weeks to respond to the draft report and that Governor involvement in the review, which was supported by the two Link HE Governors and the Chairperson, had gone very well.  In answer to a question from a member the DHE advised that if everything goes well then QAA would not be back and that the Annual Assessment would be undertaken to ensure the maintenance of quality and standards.
There were no other specific issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that the update be noted.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	GC&Q/29/18
	Higher Education Provision Update and Quality Improvement Plan

	
	

	
	The DHE presented a report which included a copy of the Higher Education Interim Quality Improvement Plan (HEQIP)
The Report provided members with an update on HE performance in relation to the following matters:

· Office for Students (OfS). It was advised that The TCG application for OfS registration had been submitted to meet the 23 May deadline, with minor amendments and was due to be returned to OfS by 15 June.  It was noted that there were no areas of concern regard this matter. 

· QAA – As previously reported by the DHE at Agenda item11.
· Student Outcomes and Teaching Excellence Framework. The DHE was very pleased to confirm that the Group had received a very positive TEF outcome in achieving a Silver award and detailed the key strengths of the Group which were:

· Students from all backgrounds achieve excellent outcomes. 

· Part-time student satisfaction levels, as well as rates for progression to further study or employment, were exceptionally high. 

· Full-time student satisfaction levels and continuation rates were consistent with the provider’s benchmarks.

· A Higher Level Skills Development Strategy which aimed to ensure that the curriculum has relevant vocational, professional and developmental elements including industry recognised vendor qualifications.

· An outreach programme which offers high quality accessibility initiatives for encouraging students to achieve positive outcomes, including those who are disadvantaged.

Members of the Committee congratulated all members of staff in securing this achievement and a member commented that it was a fantastic achievement given the context it had been achieved in.

· Student Voice.

· Programme Developments.

The DHE advised that the key issue arising from the report related to the risk of lower than expected achievement rates and/ or timely achievement with a minority of cohorts, with the HNC/D Engineering provision at Stretford and HNC Sports Coaching at Stockport both identified as areas of concern.

The DHE further advised that both areas had actions in place which were monitored and supported regularly through the middle and senior managers.  
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due consideration and discussion it was resolved that the report be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/30/18
	In-Year Retention Rates & Projected Achievement Rates 2017/2018

	
	

	
	The VPCQP provided the Committee with a report which identified the in-year retention rates and predicted qualification achievement rates (QAR) for 2017/2018.
In presenting the report the VPCQP advised that the overall retention rate was at 92% with the overall predicted achievement rate, excluding English and Maths being 88%. The VPCQP commented that the figures were for Trafford College only and provide the Committee with a detailed breakdown of the retention rates and predicted achievement rates by curricular area. The VPCQP also detailed the reasons for some of the underperformance together with the actions taken to address the identified issues.
With regard to Stockport College the VPCQP advised that the increase in retention rates had been exceptionally pleasing with 16-18 being 10 % up on last year and Adult provision up 2%. He also added that attendance had improved dramatically with attendance at English and maths up by 10%. 
The VPCQP advised of the position in respect of the merged Group which put the Group 3% above the national average for 16-18. The Principal commented that once the data had been confirmed she would be writing to the Minister outlining the improvement that had been made at Stockport College.

A member commented that tribute should be given to the Governors of Stockport College and the Transition Principal (MP) who had been instrumental in securing the improvement once confirmed. 

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due consideration and discussion it was resolved that the report be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/31/18
	Student Governor Report – Student Feedback 2107/2018

	
	

	
	The DQ and Student Governor (SG) presented a report which provided the Committee with information relating to the following issues:
· The Outcomes from the Student Conference – May 2018. The DQ advised that the conference had been a great success and thanked those Governors who had attended and contributed to the event.

· Feedback on the outcomes of the EFSA Choices Student Interim Survey Results. 

· The SG provided the Committee with a written selection of the comments made by students arising from the survey. The SG commented that the student feedback relating to Information, Advice and Guidance service had not been ideal and rather ad hoc with adverse comments made in respect of student services and student support. The Principal commented that the issue needed to be rethought by the Leadership Team and made some practical suggestions and ideas as to how the situation could be improved. It was agreed that the issues should be discussed through the student forum to see what improvements could be delivered.
Action: Director of Quality/ Leadership Team

· The DQ commented that there had been an improvement in the overall satisfaction rate to 80% but that is not where the Group wanted to be, he also advised that the response rate was the highest the College had had.

· A member commented regarding the outcomes relating to the satisfaction between different ethnic Groups and noted that there was no data available to crosscheck ethnic group by level or age. The Principal commented that generally the Group needed to do more in relation to ethnicity issues and that further investigatory work was needed along with informed data analysis to understand the issues. She commented that it needed to be built into the QIP and that the issue would be addressed through the Equality and Diversity Committee going forward.
Action: Principal/ Equality and Diversity Committee

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due consideration and discussion it was resolved that the report be noted.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	GC&Q/32/18
	Blended Learning Update 2017/18 and Blended Learning Strategy 2018/19 

	
	

	
	The DQ presented a report that provided the Committee with details of the progress that had been respect of blended learning in 2017/18 and made proposals for a Blended Learning Strategy for 2018/19. 

The DQ commented that the Strategy was draft and would be reconsidered by the Leadership Team in the light of the Committee’s comments before it is presented to the Board of The Corporation in October 2018.
With regard to the Blended Learning Update for 2017/2018 the DQ advised of the progress that had been made in the follow areas of activity:

· Curriculum Self Directed Study including evaluation outcomes.

· CPD Sessions for Blended Learning including evaluation outcomes.

With regard to the draft strategy the DQ advised that it consisted of the following five core pillars which would be underpinned and supported by ongoing CPD development:
· Upskilling staff in the use of Microsoft Office 365.

· Integral use of Microsoft Office 365 as the Trafford College Group TLA Platform for lesson content delivery.

· Core curriculum weekly online learning content.

· Increase use of digital technology in the classroom to enhance and improve TLA. 

· Student digital skills entitlement/Independent learning.
Members made a number of comments arising from the report as follows:
· Was there anything in the strategy that was specific to English and maths? The APA advised that the Group was looking at this and that it would be more specific to English and maths. In discussion it was agreed that the approach for English and maths should be written into the strategy.
Action: Director of Quality
· A member welcomed the strategy and commended it. He asked about the greater use of digitalisation in any subject areas given its increasing link with improved productivity. The Principal advised that it was important to identify the strands for a digitalised approach and recognised that the Group must learn to become more digitalised in its approach and that this was a challenge to be overcome going forward. The Staff Governor advised of a project she had undertaken within Science and the use of digitalised packages had led to improved learner performance that had been tested and evidenced.
There were no further issues raised by members and it was resolved that the report be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/33/18
	Student Engagement Strategy 2018/2019

	
	

	
	The DQ presented a report which outlined the findings from the recent review of the Student Engagement Strategy for the Academic Year 2017/18 together with proposals for an updated strategy for 2018/2019.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	In terms of the review for 2017/2018 the DQ provided the Committee with outcomes relating to the following areas of activity:
· Student Leadership Team.

· Course Representatives.
· Student Governors.
· Higher Education and Adults Student Forum.

· English and Maths Student Leaders.

· Breakfast with the Principal.

· Surveys.

· External Reviews.

· Other collaboration opportunities.

With regard to the enhancements to the Strategy for 2018/2019 the QD advised that these included the following:

· Introduction a thorough and on-going training programme for all Student Course Representatives and Student Governors.

· Introduction of a new strand of learner engagement opportunities – Digital Student Leaders (to assist in identifying new and appropriate digital technologies for the classroom).
· Continue to embed a culture of student-led involvement across the Group.
Members raised a number of issues arising from the report as follows:
· Was there are reason for no mention of Higher Education in the Strategy? The DQ advised that a separate strategy exists for HE for the reasons explained earlier but that there was a synergy between the two strategies.

· Reasons why the Higher Education and Adults Forum was not working well. The DQ advised of his understanding of the reasons and the actions that would be taken to improve the position for the next Academic Year.

· Would course representatives be given appropriate training and support? The DQ confirmed the arrangements that would be made in this respect.
There were no other matters raised by members and after due consideration and discussion it was resolved that the report be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/34/18
	Annual Student Exclusion Report 2017/2018

	
	

	
	The VPCQP presented a report which detailed the outcomes of suspension hearings for 2017/18.
The report also included comparative data with the Academic Year 2016/2017 together with comparative data by curriculum area together with an evaluation of leaner improvement process led by Lead Progress Tutors.
The VPCQP drew the Committee’s attention to the main issues arising from the data which were as follows:

· The total number of students who had received a Suspension Hearing was largely similar to 2016/ 2017.
· The highest number of hearings had occurred in Foundation Learning, Engineering and Motor Vehicle curricular areas. A member asked about the high level; of suspensions in Engineering and asked if this was reflecting what was happening in the area. The VPCQP advised that there were a number of factors that had led to the high number and outlined how the matter was being dealt with to improve the position.
· The number of students excluded following a Suspension Hearing was in line with 2016/2017. The VPCQP advised that 80% of suspension hearings were males with 60% being ABME background. 
A member commented that she was surprised at the figure and asked if this was because males were being treated differently in the process than females. The Committee debated this as an issue and the VPCQP agreed to look into how potential disciplinary issues are followed through. A member asked about measuring the impact of the GROW plans and whether it had improved attendance and or retention. The VPCQP undertook to look at how the Group measures the impact of GROW plans.
Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Campus Principal

· The College had implemented a new format for student disciplinary proceedings. The VPCQP advised that this had an emphasis on positive interventions to change behaviours and was called the Learner Improvement Process (LIP).  It was noted that informal matters were now dealt with through a GROW plan, and if further interventions were required then these would be escalated to LIP meetings led by Lead Progress Tutors and curriculum managers. 
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that the report be noted

	
	

	GC&Q/35/18
	Review of Student Charter 2018/2019

	
	

	
	The Senior Tutor presented a report which enabled the Committee to review the Student Charter. The report also included a copy of the Code of Conduct for Students.
It was noted that there were no proposed changes to either the Student Charter or the Code of Conduct to the one approved by the Committee for 2017/ 2018.
The Committee made the following comments  arising from the report:
· Reference should be made to the Group’s Values in the Charter.
· All staff should be made aware of the Charter to ensure that they are aware of the obligations contained in it and consistency with regard to the timeframe for staff returning homework should be included as there appeared to be discrepancies across the Group with regard to this.
After due discussion it was agreed that the Student  Charter for the Academic Year 2018/2019  be approved subject to the aforementioned amendments.
Action: Senior Tutor

	
	

	GC&Q/36/18
	Curriculum Area Risk Register 2017/2018 (Draft)

	
	

	
	The VPCQP presented a copy of the draft Curriculum Area Risk Register 2017/2018 which had been considered by the Audit Committee at its meeting on 19 June 2018.
The VPCQP asked that the Committee give consideration to and comment on as appropriate the draft Risk Register.

A member asked how the register would be monitored and was advised that it would be through the Risk Management Group, with agreed risks being fed into the Board Assurance and Risk Management Framework which would be considered by the Audit Committee.

Members considered the proposed register in detail and had no comments to add with regard to its purpose and composition and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	GC&Q/37/18
	Safeguarding Update- June 2018

	
	

	
	The Senior Tutor provided the Committee with an update report which detailed the key issues and actions arising with regard to the implementation of Trafford College’s Safeguarding Children and Young Persons Policy. The presented data provide 3 year trend information from 2014/2015.
The report provided Committee members with the following information:
· The number of students that the College had supported during the year within a Child Protection Plan.
· The number of students classified as Children in Need.
· The numbers of students supported who were classified as Looked After Children (LAC).
· The number of students who had Forced Marriages in place or placed in a refuge.
· The number of students supported with the College’s Fitness to Study Procedure due to mental or physical health issues.
· The number of students that had been placed in a refuge or has Forced Marriage orders in place.
· The support provided by the College counsellor including the number of referrals.

· Training activities during the year.
In discussion it was noted that future reports would be for the Group entity.

There were no other specific issues raised by members and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that the report be noted.

	
	

	C&Q/38/18
	Curriculum Restructure Update

	
	

	
	The VPCQP advised the C&Q Committee of the management curricular staffing arrangements that had been put in place following the merger of the Colleges.

It was noted that appointments to Heads of Studies had been confirmed with the exception of Hairdressing and Beauty and SEN (ALS) curricular areas.
With regard to both the appointments the VPCQP advised of the staffing arrangements that had been put in place until the vacancies were filled.

The Committee was also advised of the starting dates for the newly appointed Head of Construction and the Assistant Principal 16-19.

There were no issues raised by members and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that the verbal update be noted.

	
	

	C&Q/39/18
	Any Other Business

	
	

	
	The Marketing Director reminded members of the FE Student Awards event that was taking place and invited Governors to attend if they were able so to do.

A member asked about the future of the arrangements for the monitoring of the provision at Stockport College given that the CQMG was having its last meeting shortly. The member commented that it was her view that once a term meetings of the C&Q Committee would not allow sufficient scrutiny for Governors.

The Chairperson of the Corporation advised that he had arranged a meeting with the VPCQP, the CS and Chairperson of the C&Q Committee to consider this matter going forward. 
The Principal commented that in her view the Governors need to adequately monitor all areas of underperformance and agree how they do this for the collective Group.

Action: Chairperson

	
	

	C&Q/40/18
	Date of Next Meeting

	
	

	
	It was agreed that the date of the next meeting would be held on Wednesday 8 November 2018.
Action: Corporation Secretary
The meeting closed at 7.47.pm
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